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institute, covering not only the City of New York but also the whole of the eastern
seaboard of the United States.

Professor Radzinowicz envisages that the institute should undertake research
of its own in some of the major fields and encourage and even sponsor research
elsewhere. It should maintain a continuous review of central issues in the adminis-
tration of criminal justice at all stages — the state of crime, the courts, the police
and correctional services, and preventive measures. It should single out areas in
special need of investigation, advise on priorities and methods. It should act as
a centre in drawing closer together the research units which have been set up in
several of the city departments. It should review and comment on pending legisla-
tion and follow up its results. It should also undertake the teaching of criminology
at the post-graduate level, leading to a diploma in criminology or to a Ph.D. degree.

T. T. B. KOH.

ELEMENTS OF PUBLIC LAW. 1st Ed. By Gordon J. Borrie. [London:
Sweet & Maxwell. 1966].

This short work is designed to give a broad outline of Public Law for anyone
wishing to acquire a background knowledge of the subject. It is also specifically
designed for students taking the new syllabus issued by the Local Government
Examinations Board. The latter aim appears however to have overshadowed the
former.

Although, strictly speaking, Criminal Law falls under the head “Public Law”,
this topic is only considered in connection with liberties of the subject and police
powers. The main emphasis is on an introduction to Administrative Law which
occupies approximately half the text (Chapters 6-10). There are only short general
chapters on Sources of English Law, the Legal Profession, Legislation and the Royal
Prerogative.

In view of the above selective and tailored coverage it is doubtful whether the
book will be of much benefit either to the student or the general reader in Singapore
with the possible exception of civil servants.

One minor comment on organization. Instead of footnotes on each page the notes
have been collected at the end of the book under chapter headings. While the whole
practice of footnoting can itself be overdone there appears to be no good reason for
adding inconvenience of reference as well. If notes must be added then let them at
least be at the bottom of the relevant page.

G. COWPER-HILL.

ADVOCACY. By S. C. Consul and G. Chandra. [London: Asia Publish-
ing House. 1967. £1.10s. 0d.].

On page 54 the authors state in connection with cross-examination: “It is
possible to give many more hints. But it is futile to attempt to discuss in a book
what only experience can teach.” This might well be chosen as the epitaph of the
volume under review. While some small part of the material presented may be
of some use to the fledgling advocate (obligations of the profession: drafting plead-
ings) most is indeed a vain attempt to teach what is unteachable by way of the
medium chosen.

Writings on advocacy can indeed be helpful but the most useful and relevant are
usually either biography or the detailed analysis of individual cases. The reason is
that such writings come nearest to the requisite first hand experience.


